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1.  Call to order

2. Approval of agenda

3. Approval of minutes of previous Annual General Meeting of MGS, June 2, 2018
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4. Business arising from the Minutes

5. Reports

5.1 MGS President



-  J Paradis
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5.1.1
Beautiful Plains Branch


-  C Bray & N Forsman

 -
5.1.2     Dauphin Branch



-  V Fox,   Treas: W Korman
 3 / 15
5.1.3
Southeast & Winnipeg Branch

-  V Braid, Treas:  G McNabb
 4 / 19 

5.1.4
South West Branch


-  G Mackay, Treas: M Rodger
 5 / 22
      5.2
Vice-President Administration


-  R Walker
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5.2.1
Library




-  M Bole


 7  

5.2.3
Research



-  J Rutherford
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5.2.3
Membership Services


-  K Wood


 9  

5.2.4
Special Projects



-  K Stokes


 9

5.2.5
Office Coordinator


-  Vacant   

      5.3
Vice-President Communications

-  J Butcher


 9  

5.3.1
Generations



-  D Farmer 
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5.3.2
Outreach & Education


-  B Curtis
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5.3.3     Publicity (& Volunteer Recruitment)
-  D Dumanski


11
      5.4
Vice-President Information Technology
-  Vacant






5.4.1
Computer and Network Operations
-  A Foreman  
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5.4.2
MANI Update:the Manitoba Name Index -  G McBean


13





  

      5.5
Vice-President Finance


-  G Mager

             13

5.5.1
Fundraising



-  J Roe



14 


5.5.2
Grants and Applications


-  Vacant 


5.5.3
MGS Treasurer



-  G Mager
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6.       Approval of Financial Statements

7.       Appointment of  Financial Review Committee

8.       Ratification of Executive & Council decisions for year 2018-2019
9.       New Business

10.       Report of the Nominations Committee

-  J Butcher 



11.       Election of Officers

12.       Awards: Jonasson, Cox, Whiston

-  J Rutherford

13.       Date of 2020 Annual General Meeting

14.        Adjournment

Manitoba Genealogical Society Inc.

2017 Annual General Meeting Minutes

MGS Resource Centre
E - 1045 St James Street, Winnipeg MB

Saturday, June 2, 2018
Present: Virginia Braid, VP Administration; Jim Oke, Past President; Rick McLellan, VP Finance; Linda Wray, Treasurer;  Janice Butcher, VP Communications; David Farmer; Jim Rutherford, Don White; Rick Walker; Kenda Wood; Mona Phillip; Stephanie Wood; Mary Bole; Doreen Kettle, Daryl Dumanski; Gordon McBean, Kathy Stokes; Judith Roe; Jim McKerchar; Mavis Gray, Linda Wray; Joyce Elias; Aleta Foreman; Gayle Mager; Enid Dorward; Sheila Woods; Barb Bradley; Terry Bradley (Guest); Pat Sundmark, Secretary.
Regrets: Jayne Paradis, President.
	1. Meeting was called to order at 10:10 am, Virginia Braid in the chair.
	

	2. Moved: Jim Rutherford, seconded: Daryl Dumanski," that the Agenda be accepted with the omission of 5.3.3."
	CARRIED

	3. Moved: Gord McBean, seconded: Jim Oke, " that the minutes of the AGM 3 June 2017 be accepted with the addition of 5.3.3: Publicity, Daryl Dumanski, written report." 
	CARRIED

	4. Business Arising:

a) Vital Statistics report: Kathy Stokes, report attached.

b) Thank You acknowledgements within the report should add under Donations: All Charities Campaign ( Manitoba Government Employees)
	

	5. Reports: 

5.1 President: Jayne Paradis

5.1.1 Beautiful Plains: C Bray & N Forsman

5.1.2 Dauphin: D White

5.1.3 Southeast and Winnipeg: V Braid

5.1.4 South West Branch: G Mackay 
Moved: Don White, seconded Jim Oke, " that the Branch reports be accepted as written."

5.2 Vice President Administration: Virginia Braid

5.2.1 Library: M Bole

5.2.2 Research: J Rutherford

5.2.3 Membership Services: K Wood (remove Bonnie Clement.)

5.2.4 Special Projects: K Stokes report attached

5.2.5: Office Coordinator: vacant.

Moved: Virginia Braid, seconded: Dave Farmer, " that we accept the Administration Reports as corrected."

5.3 VP Communications: Janice Butcher

5.3.1 Generations: D Farmer

5.3.2 Outreach & Education: B Curtis

5.3.3 Publicity: D Dumanski

Moved: Janice Butcher, seconded: Mary Bole, " that we accept the Communications reports as written."

5.4 VP Information Technology: vacant

5.5 VP Finance: Rick McLellan

5.5.1 Fundraising: J Roe

5.5.2 Grants and Applications: vacant

5.5.3 Treasurer: L Wray

Virginia Braid thanked Rick McLellan and Linda Wray for all their work.
	CARRIED

CARRIED

CARRIED

CARRIED



	6. Approval of financial statements:

6.1.1 Moved: Rick McLellan, seconded: Kenda Wood, "that the Financial Statements  be accepted as printed."

6.1.2  Moved: Jim Oke, seconded: Don White, "that we accept the Financial Statements submitted by the Branches."

Suggest to SW Branch that  a more detailed breakdown of finances would be appreciated.
	CARRIED

CARRIED

	7. Financial Review Committee: 

Moved: Daryl Dumanski, seconded: Rick McLellan, " that we accept the report of the Financial Review Committee."

Appointment of Financial Review Committee: Moved: Gord McBean, seconded: Judith Roe, "that a Financial Review Committee be appointed for 2018-2019."
	CARRIED

CARRIED

	8. Executive and Council Decisions: Moved: Dave Farmer, seconded: Judith Roe," that we ratify the decisions made by Executive and Council for the year 2017-2018."
	CARRIED

	9. New Business:

9.1 Constitution and Bylaw Revisions: Moved: Janice Butcher; seconded: Jim Rutherford, " that we accept motions 1,2, and 3 as presented."

Moved: Janice Butcher; seconded: Rick Walker, "that two additional persons be elected in accordance with article 6.2"

For future consideration: check out quorum in Constitution.
	CARRIED

CARRIED

	10. Report of the Nominations Committee: Janice Butcher reported that Jim McKerchar is willing to stand as VP Finance, Gayle Mager is willing to stand as VP IT; Mona Phillip will stand as a Member at Large.

Moved: Janice Butcher, seconded: Jim Oke, "that nominations be closed."
	CARRIED

	11. Election of officers: Moved: Janice Butcher, seconded: Kenda Wood, " that we accept the following slate of officers for 2018-2019".

Past President: Jim Oke

President: Jayne Paradis (Moved Kathy Stokes, seconded: Dave Farmer)

VP Administration: to be appointed

VP Communications: Janice Butcher

VP IT: Gayle Mager

VP Finance: Jim McKerchar

Member at Large: Mona Phillip

Clarification of Article 7.3 definition to be done.
	CARRIED

CARRIED

	12. Awards: Jim Rutherford presented the following awards:

The Joan Whiston Volunteer Award to:

    Stephanie Wood # 5549

The Flo Cox Award to:

    Kathleen Kristjansson #5193

    Kenda Wood #3968

    Bonnie Batchelor #3686

The MGS Jonasson Award to:

    Enid Dorward #4502

Information about the award winners attached.
	

	13.Date for AGM 2019

Moved: Virginia Braid, seconded: Dave Farmer, "that the 2019 Annual General Meeting be held 1 June 2019."
Virginia Braid expressed thanks to Joyce Elias for 30 years of AGM reports package. 
A gift of a plant arrangement was presented to the outgoing executive members.
	CARRIED

	14. Adjournment 12:50 pm
	


Respectfully submitted,

Pat Sundmark
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PRESIDENTS’ REPORTS
MGS
President: Jayne Paradis, MGS #45
It’s hard to believe that another year has come and gone.  We’ve had a busy year.
MGS certainly has come a long way since that first meeting in June of 1976. Our library content has grown and our space has grown as well. Think of all the people that volunteered over the years! Every volunteer is important to MGS. It takes a ‘village’ to make sure that MGS continues to operate and the executive couldn’t do it without all of our volunteers.

Speaking of volunteers, I’d like to acknowledge two volunteers – Mary Bole and Kathy Stokes. Both have volunteered for MGS for years and are retiring as of this AGM. They have helped make MGS what it is today.  

I’d like to thank the Executive and the Council for their help this past year.
BEAUTIFUL PLAINS BRANCH
Co-Chairs: Carol Bray, MGS #4372 and Norma Forsman, MGS #2492
No report received.

DAUPHIN BRANCH
President: Virginia Fox, MGS #5452
Dauphin Family History Group is currently composed of several very competent members who have done a great deal of family history work over the years and have been invaluable to the work in this area.  We also have gained new members who are not necessarily familiar with the work that has been done by this group and who are primarily interested in finding out about their own family history and not so much about the workings of this group as a service to this area in maintaining files and doing work at the cemeteries as well as being a help to others who are researching.
It is sometimes difficult to balance the value of a group like ours, because there are gaps in the understanding of which point of view people are working from. Everyone is invaluable to the whole concept of a family history group and we want to make sure that each person sees his or her place of importance within the group.  
We have been blessed with the hard work of many people over the years who have made sure that the records have been maintained and that we have this valuable asset in our community.  Now we want to take a good look at ourselves and understand exactly what each person has to offer and what the rest of us can do to help get the very best from every avenue of family history work that we can possibly have a concept of and utilize to further the understanding of every one of our members. What it really means is that we value every member as they come into our group, but we hope that they will be willing to enlarge their understanding of this family history group and help us to develop programs which will enhance not only their own work, but also the work of the group as a whole. 
We are working on a busy summer this year of transcribing at the local cemetery as well as, we hope, after an intense learning process directed by our older members in transcription, that we will be able to go out to some smaller cemeteries and gather up information that has fallen behind and needs to be caught up.
Darlene Rayson and Tammy Zurba have been looking after obituaries Dauphin Herald and Parkland papers) , scrapbook, card file, and photo album. 

We are keeping it simple for now, and as we progress we hope to enhance our work and our influence to be a service to those who are researching and need a bit of help. Understanding the whole process is important so that people can see that what they are doing is very important to many families, not just their own.
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Dauphin Family History Group
Vice Chairman: Roger Hill

Each year for the past many years, Dauphin Family History Group has participated in Dauphin’s Heritage Day at the Dauphin Marketplace Mall. In this year of 2019, DFHG’s display was positioned to advantage in the open area of the Concourse, rather than in the enclosed business floor space of previous years. Equally with
all other displays, this alternate placement of DFHG’s display tables arose when the more enclosed space was not available.

The more exposed position in the Mall’s Concourse was a move for the better since it made DFHG’s display more accessible. Accessibility was thus improved for those among the general public who intentionally came to see our display, as well as the not inconsiderable number of casual passers-by who, this year, could
not help but see our display. I regard this as an improvement over the placement of displays in the more enclosed space of previous Heritage Days.

One might concede that this improved accessibility was offset by the reduced number of days for the duration of Heritage overall, which meant that, equally with all other displays in the Concourse, DFHG’s was for one day only, rather than the standard two days.

Volunteers at DFHG’s display tables in 2019 included two Elders from the Church of Latter Day Saints (LDS), Messrs Sauni and Heath, who assisted in transportation and handling of materials and also by virtue of their presence at the display tables. And a highlight in public visitations was a Grade 4 class whose members this year helped fulfill the aim of Genealogy for the Next Generation. DFHG’s membership is fully seized of the need to foster interest in family history among the young. This year, the Grade 4 class visit was an exemplary case in point.

SOUTHEAST & WINNIPEG BRANCH
President: Virginia Braid, MGS #868
This past year the Branch offered many varied presentations. They ranged from some that honoured our veterans of both World Wars, to using spreadsheets for genealogy, to learning about Blogs, and sessions on DNA and on the British Home Children. Our tour this year is to be at the Centre du Patrimoine. We had between 12 to 15 people at these lectures.
Once again, the Branch is donating $1,200 to MGS to help with the upkeep of the Internet, Ancestry™ and newspaperarchives®. We believe these are valuables assets for the MGS library.
We continue to maintain the Wednesday Night Library. The library had sixty-five patrons. Some of those were repeating individuals. Two individuals who were regular library volunteers have resigned - Gill Glover, who will be staying on as a spare and Elaine Chadney who retired. We valued Elaine’s contribution to the library very much. She was extremely helpful to the patrons.
On May 13, we held our Annual General Meeting. The following people were elected by acclamation.


President:

Virginia Braid


1st Vice President:
Vacant


2nd Vice President:
Sheila Woods


Secretary:

Vacant


Treasurer:

Gloria McNabb


Councillor:

Maureen Corkal


Councillor:

Kathleen Kristjansson


Councillor:

Vacant

We lost three valuable members of our executive, Barbara Becker, Ted Becker, and Gill Glover. They all contributed much in their roles on the executive. We wish them the best in their new endeavours. 
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SOUTH WEST BRANCH
Secretary: George Mackay, MGS #5162
Another year has passed with lots of activity happening within the South West Branch, including celebrating our 
40th anniversary. The regular monthly meetings have been well attended and the program committee has done 
an excellent job of organizing great topics and presenters for our meetings. There continues to be many ongoing projects at our library, as well as workshops, tours, potluck suppers, and the annual Heritage Dinner. Membership seems to be holding steady but, due to increasing costs of operation, the branch membership fees were increased 
by $5.00 per year. This was the first increase in many years.
Following is a brief summary of the activities of the Branch in 2018. I will let the committee Chairs expand on the details in their reports. The year started off with a road trip to the Artillery Museum at the Shilo Military Base in January to view the museum and the Anne Frank exhibit on display. In February the Branch was requested to set up an information table at the Scottish Pavilion for the annual Westman Multicultural Festival, which is good exposure for our Branch. Our relationship with the Brandon Public Library continues with sessions on Memoir Writing continuing throughout the year, along with co-hosting a Genealogy Day in the fall. The Branch hosted 
3 events related to the celebration of the 40th anniversary. The first was an evening at the Commonwealth Air Training Plan Museum Canteen. We had cake, refreshments, and a time for reflection of the past 40 years. A new branch banner was unveiled that evening in honour of the late Jack Dodds, past editor of the New Leaf. The following day the Branch hosted a workshop featuring Dave Obee and Pat Ryan as keynote speakers along with the Heritage Dinner in the evening with Dave Obee as the keynote speaker. Paul Voorhis was the recipient of the Ruth Tester award that evening. The award is given to a member for their spirit of service to genealogy and the South West Branch. June brought another road trip; this time to Souris. The group in attendance had a potluck supper in Victoria Park followed by a tour of the Hillcrest Museum and Sowden House. Fall started with a visit to the Daly House Museum for a general meeting and tour. We hosted an Authors Workshop which included presentations by local authors, Eleanor Chornoby and Sharon Simms. The December meeting was well attended with another potluck supper and a time of sharing Christmas traditions.  

Our exposure to the public via social media continues through our website and Facebook page. We were excited  to see the release of a new digital format of the New Leaf by new editor Barb Andrew.  

Although celebrating our 40th anniversary was a huge milestone, I think we need to look into, and plan for, the future to prepare for change whether it be technological change, change within the executive, or change within the membership in general. As members we need to ensure our future growth and look for others to carry on the legacy of the Branch to help in the pursuit of genealogical research in South West Manitoba. 
I take this opportunity to thank the membership for their continued support and a special thank you to the Executive and the Committee chairs for the extra time spent assisting with the operation of the Branch. 
It is a total team effort!
ADMINISTRATION REPORTS
VICE-PRESIDENT
Rick Walker, MGS #5653
It is hard to believe it has only been eight months since my appointment as VP of Administration at the October 13, 2018 Council meeting. I spent my initial time meeting with the various Chairs in order to introduce myself to the many volunteers involved with MGS and to find out more about their operations.

My sincere appreciation to Ginny Braid who gave so generously of her time in those early days to answer my many questions. She provided a good overview of her former duties and responsibilities as VP of Administration. 
Since taking over the position we have begun to make some changes to provide new supports to our volunteers and to improve service to our patrons. 
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We now have online up-to-date access to our membership list at the front desk computer for our volunteers to check on the status of memberships when asked. Council members also now have access to a new Council membership list in order to contact each other when needed.
In November I pulled together an inventory of all furniture and materials in our building for the purposes of our insurance policy and to assist with a grant application that Gayle Mager has submitted to the Winnipeg Foundation. 
I have been working with Mary Bole on developing a Collection Development Policy that will include purpose and scope of collection, collection practices, donations and tax receipt policies, and collection withdrawal policies, and will have it finalized in the months ahead. Thank you to Mary for her help with this document. As collections are being used less and space is always at a premium it is critical that we make good decisions about what we collect and what we hold onto; and put in place some clear policies and procedures around them. 
I have been working with Kenda and Aleta on a new membership form that is now on our website. Thanks to Gord McBean for his help in getting this information on the website. Aleta is also working on turning that form into an interactive document so that patrons can fill it in online and submit it immediately. New membership fees for the South West Branch have also been put up on the website.  
In December I set up a meeting with Mary Bole, Aleta Foreman, Gord McBean and Mary’s daughter from Toronto to talk about relocating the KOHA server from Toronto to Winnipeg. The goal will be to have an off-site location where the server can be maintained. Gord is investigating and has received approval for funding from Council. We hope to accomplish this move before the end of 2019.

In January Jayne Paradis and I met with Holly Cote from the Province of Manitoba to review the 2018-2019 operation and discuss the upcoming provincial grant application. I prepared the 2019/2020 Provincial grant application as requested and it was submitted by our President ahead of the March 31, 2019 deadline. We are hopeful, based on a number of activities planned for this year and next, that the grant will be approved.
Over the past eight months I have drafted and received approval from Executive and Council for a couple of new policies related to Emergency Services and Personal Safety. I am currently finalizing the rollout of a policy on Food and Drink in the Library that will be working its way through the system in the coming months.
In March, the MGS received a request from the Saskatchewan Genealogical Society to assist a group in the Netherlands who were tracking down living family members of servicemen who died and were buried in Holten Cemetery in the Netherlands. I have been working with a great bunch of volunteers who have offered to help try to track down family members who can be interviewed for this project. 

I was able to get funding approval for a new portable phone for the back office and have arranged to activate call messaging. This makes it much easier to access messages from MGS or home, record new messages in the event of sudden closures, and provides our patrons with a better way to leave messages.
In April, Gord McBean and I attended the annual Heritage Dinner in Brandon in support of the South West Branch. Thanks to George Mackay and the volunteers in their branch for showing us around and answering our questions about their services. The dinner was excellent and I encourage others to attend next year. Gordon Goldsborough made an enthusiastic presentation encouraging all in attendance to work on special projects in celebration of Manitoba’s 150th Anniversary in 2020.
Recently, with the help of the Tuesday library volunteers, we shifted the Henderson Directory collection out of the small room at the front of MGS so that this space can be converted into a small boardroom/work space. Thanks to all the volunteers involved.
Conclusion

While there is always lots to do at MGS, we are fortunate to have such a dedicated group of volunteers who are always hard at work trying to improve the services we provide to our members.
Finally, I want to thank Mary Bole and Kathy Stokes for their many years of service to MGS; and for their roles with the Library and Special Projects respectively.
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LIBRARY
Chair: Mary Bole, MGS #844
52 books were donated during the past year and none were purchased. Not all donations were catalogued because we have a great collection and already had a copy of the book donated, or we had another book with similar content. A special thank you to all who donated to the library.
783 books and 12 periodicals were shelved by library volunteers. Please remember that many patrons reshelve the books they were using.
All exchanges of journals are now done electronically – and journals sent to us are stored on the library computers and available to all patrons. A “Finder Binder” which helps locate the electronic journals is stored on the Reference Shelf near the Periodicals racks.
Most patrons now use our computers to search Ancestry.Library™ and newspaperarchives®. Once again a big thanks to the Winnipeg and Southeast Branch of MGS for paying for these programs. A newcomer to computer usage is MANI, with its index of over 1½ million Manitoba names. The index can be searched at the MGS library or by members at their homes.
Sadly only 1 book was sent out by mail this year; too many books can be found online now.
Volunteers

At this time I thank all of the volunteers who have attended faithfully during the years, regardless of the weather. We shelve books, collect mail, help patrons, file what ever is necessary, manage the journals coming in, write articles for Generations, index books and articles for MANI, catalogue books, manage books by mail, help patrons, and even, on occasion, vacuum and dust. Thank you to ALL the volunteers that keep the library going.
This is to be my last report as Library Chair. I took over the Position in 2004 from Louisa Shermerhorn who had done the job for 25 years. I include here a few items from my first report in 2004. We’ve come a long way.
Under Objectives:  

1)
Upgrading the computer system with the purchase of 5 new computers, networking them, and 
expanding our information base on CD-ROMs.   Done!

2)
Obtaining a 6 month subscription to Ancestry.com, the most comprehensive international online 
genealogy data base.    Done!

3)
 Placing Finding Aids in Generations to increase library awareness and highlight new holdings.  Done!.

4)
Focusing on the purchase of Manitoba books.    Done!

5)
Giving friendly and helpful support to our patrons.    Done!

RESEARCH
Chair: Jim Rutherford, MGS #2632
It has been a busy year for us with changes in systems, staff, and no end to challenges.  We completed 32 paid research requests adding up to over $2,000. It should be noted that we get many requests for information by phone or e-mail and this past year there were 146 that we responded to and 17 developed into paid research.
We welcomed Rick Walker to the Thursday group of research volunteers which includes Bonnie Batchelor, Sheila Woods, Kathy Kristjansson and Jim Rutherford. We also have Jane Pattison from May to October.
We set up a test program starting in January until June where we allowed two non-members to have free research help from 1 pm to 3 pm on the third Thursday of each month. The purpose is to attract new members as well as spread the work that our department does.
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Some of our time is devoted to free research as was a special request for information on families of veterans from Manitoba killed during the last war and buried in a cemetery in France. Rick volunteered to look after this.
Our time is not restricted just to Thursdays when we operate the MGS Library; some of us put in many hours for MGS at home.

MEMBERSHIP SERVICES
Chair: Kenda Wood, MGS #3918
The following table provides a membership comparison as of March 31st for the past five fiscal years, 2019, 2018, 2017, 2016 and 2015. 

	Membership Type
	2019
	2018
	2017
	2016
	2015

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Individual
	356
	418
	410
	357
	342

	Associate (2)
	10
	13
	16
	14
	22

	Institutional
	14
	14
	16
	15
	15

	Life
	53
	54
	55
	56
	57

	Journal Exchange (1)
	55
	55
	57
	56
	58

	MGS Branches, Libraries (1)
	13
	14
	16
	15
	15

	Heritage Canada (1)
	0
	0
	0
	1
	1

	No Mail Outs
	0
	6
	44
	47
	46

	        Total
	501
	574
	614
	561
	556

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Branches
	
	
	
	
	

	Beautiful Plains
	8
	4
	4
	17
	25

	Dauphin
	9
	6
	10
	8
	6

	Southeast & Winnipeg
	93
	104
	98
	90
	94

	South West
	57
	62
	55
	53
	57

	Swan Valley (3)
	-
	-
	-
	4
	4

	        Total
	167
	176
	167
	172
	186

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Notes:
	
	
	
	
	

	   (1)  Do not pay annual fees

	   (2)  No Generations

	   (3)  Branch Closed mid 2016


MGS had 112 new paid memberships issued over the past year with 66% coming through PayPal and 34% through the mail or by drop ins to the Resource Centre. However, the total paid memberships has dropped by 65 members from last year’s numbers indicating that 177 members chose not to renew this past fiscal year.   

The plan to write procedures for processing memberships was postponed due to the changes that were planned to take place with the recording of membership receipts to QuickBooks. The use of QuickBooks was implemented in February 2019 and written procedures for the processing of membership should now be completed over this coming year. 
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SPECIAL PROJECTS
Chair:  Kathy Stokes, MGS #125
This will be my last report to the AGM on behalf of the Special Projects Committee. I have chaired this committee off and on since the early 1980s and, by and large, enjoyed the work, the friends I have come to know and the interesting travels we took, at risk sometimes of life and limb it seemed, to locate hard-to-find burial sites. Cemetery transcribing was popular among our membership in the early days, not only in the Winnipeg membership, but also within the branches. To date we have a collection of 1373 cemeteries which includes those contributed by South West, Dauphin, Portage, Neepawa and Swan Valley branches
.

I would be remiss if I did not mention the crews which went out so many Saturdays, up and down some potholed roads, receiving scratches from bushes large and small, on many occasions being besieged by wretched mosquitoes who tried to sample our blood, and once seeing Florence Cox falling into a grass- covered hole in a pasture which resulted in a curious cow coming over to see if she was okay. We enjoyed the company of our student translator, Russell Wach, who accompanied us in the southeastern part of the province where there were many stones in the Ukrainian language. The first cemetery we transcribed was at St. John’s Anglican Cathedral in Winnipeg and the most recent one listed is the Old Solsgirth Cemetery. As a person who loves history, it has been a rewarding experience.
Lorne Harris (MGS#005) deserves a special mention. He was the driver on countless trips around southern Manitoba. He also transcribed and was our official photographer. And he never once asked us to contribute to 
the cost of the gas he used on our trips!  He typed countless pages of our field work and turned them into neat, readable booklets, complete with indexes. He prepared all our publications for printing. Sales from these items have raised several thousand dollars over the years for our society.
When MGS reached its 1,000th cemetery transcription, we had a party for the transcribers, complete with a fancy cake decorated by a tombstone made of Rice Krispies and covered in grey icing. On the tombstone was an inscription, “1000 done / We aren’t dead yet"!
The Wednesday staff at MGS works each week on data entry, updating, and other tasks to do with our cemetery collection. It is an ongoing job because people keep dying!  I appreciate all their fine work and dedication.
This committee was also responsible for the research which resulted in the publication of “Carved In Stone”, 
a listing of all known cemeteries and burial plots in the province. In 1993, MGS received a national award from Heritage Canada for our work in transcribing Ukrainian and Polish cemeteries within Manitoba. Our publications from early newspapers were made possible by Special Projects.
I wish my successor, Mona Phillip, every success as she takes over as the Chair of this committee. I have tried to explain all manner of things about Special Projects over the past year and I know she is very capable of handling the many problems, both large and small, which sometimes arise.
COMMUNICATIONS REPORTS
VICE-PRESIDENT
Janice Butcher, MGS #4419 
Social Media Standing Committee Chair Report
Background Information

At the 2018 AGM held on June 2, 2018 the MGS Constitution and Bylaws were revised to add a new Standing Committee to the Communications Department, named “Social Media”. Included with the proposed revisions circulated to all MGS members were the Job Descriptions for the new positions. The Social Media Chair job description included the MGS website and Facebook page posting of news. Perhaps the title of the position was not the most appropriate but that was what was approved. Any suggestions for a revised name? Perhaps “Online communications”?
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I agreed to be appointed as Social Media Chair with the understanding that I would perform the duties outlined in the job description circulated at the 2018 AGM. I proceeded to prepare regular news posts for both the website and Facebook page. It was quite efficient to post on the two sites at the same time. Then about five months ago the MGS Executive decided to change who was responsible for posts on the website – they decided to move the responsibility from the Social Media Chair of the Communications Department to the Computer/Network Operations Chair of the Information Technology Department.
A Governance Question 

When should changes to the duties/job descriptions of Standing Committee Chairs be made? - in the middle of their term? Appointed Chairs should know in advance what duties they will be responsible for during their term. It would be preferable to change duties at the beginning of a new term before someone takes on a specific position.
The issue of who should do the website news posts has still not been resolved by the MGS Council. We are at the beginning of a new MGS year where new appointments for 2019-20 must be made. Members who might consider an appointment as Social Media Chair or Computer/Network Operations Chair need to know who will be responsible for website postings before they agree to a position. This issue needs to be resolved before new appointments are made. The issue also affects people considering the two VP positions at this 2019 AGM – which VP (Communications or Information Technology) will be responsible for website news?
Importance of MGS Website and Facebook for Communication

The website and Facebook page are two of our most important tools for communicating with MGS members and the general public. People expect both sites to be current and informative. I have endeavoured to do that with the Facebook page over the past year. Hundreds of posts have been made and our MGS Facebook has a large following – 1277 as of May 15. 

GENERATIONS
David Farmer, MGS #2277
 At a recent MGS Council meeting, I indicated that I was planning on stepping down as the Editor of the Generations journal at the end of 2019 (with the publishing of the December issue). I have since revised that decision and will step down as of the December issue of 2020. I have informed the Executive of this change in plans and it has met with approval. My rationale for this change is due to the Manitoba 150th and MGS Conference being held in 2020 and my desire to ensure that Generations reflects these events.
We are losing two long-term contributors in 2019:  Kathy Stokes and Mary Bole. Both of them, along 
with their excellent and popular Generations features, will be missed. Kathy has agreed to contribute her "Rural Ramblings" for the remainder of 2019, while Mary is still pondering any contributions. Kathy has also agreed to contribute four articles (one per issue) in 2020, highlighting life in Manitoba 150 years ago.

2018 was a good year, with lots of interesting articles, new contributors, and some attempts to introduce new content and subject matters.  We continue to receive positive comments about the new format and members have come to accept the electronic-only version and, hopefully, still enjoy.
During 2018, the Generations staff (especially Joyce Elias and Kenda Wood) managed to clear up member email issues, institutional periodical issues and reduce our print needs to less than 20. This has enabled the Generations expense line item to be reduced by approximately $4,000 for the year, freeing up funds for other expenses. With the growth in membership, we are now electronically sending Generations to over 400 recipients.
Many thanks for those who have contributed throughout the year.
OUTREACH and EDUCATION
Chair: Bill Curtis, MGS #2882
Since last year's AGM in June, we have participated at the following events: the two-day Manitoba Highland Gathering in Selkirk, the seven-day Folklorama Festival, and Manitoba Day at the Manitoba Museum.
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We have also provided a variety of genealogy classes at Windsor Park Public Library, the Land Surveyors Association of Manitoba, St Andrew's National Historic Site (2), the East European 
Genealogy Society, the Transcona Friends & Neighbours Group, Creative Retirement, McNally Robinson's Community Classroom (3), and Chapel Lawn Funeral Home (3).
PUBLICATIONS
Vacant
PUBLICITY

Daryl Dumanski, MGS #1031

Our publicity functions for both the membership and the public. As a registered charity in Manitoba our media methods evolve to use every opportunity at our disposal. 
The goals for publicity this year included promoting our existing volunteer work to the public by starting with Third Thursday free research days. We hope to expand upon this with other departments.
Marketing materials were created and advertising was broadcast for our collaboration with Manitoba Culture Days Open House in September 2018 and our first time as a participating organization with Heritage Winnipeg for Doors Open at the end of May 2019.
Assisted other departments using our Mailchimp marketing and email service account for Save the Date 2020, award nominations, AGM & nominations.
Recommendations: mine our membership strengths/contacts for promotional options, use surveys to assess and optimize usage of our Resource Centre, promote more provincial activities.

Volunteer Recruitment Committee 

Chair: Daryl Dumanski #1031
Thanks to our experienced members for the ongoing training of new volunteers who just happen to walk in the door at MGS! 
With vacancies in most departments it will necessitate avidly searching for more volunteers to bolster our various committees. We will work on updating our job descriptions as needed in consultation with our current volunteers and explore projects where we can utilize virtual volunteers.

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY REPORTS
VICE-PRESIDENT    Vacant
COMPUTER and NETWORK OPERATIONS
Chair: Aleta Foreman, MGS #5236

I. MGS COMPUTERS

· Two new computers were purchased and installed the summer of 2018, replacing one computer that was no longer repairable, and another that has been moved to the front reception desk.
· The desktop computer at the Reception Desk now has QuickBooks software installed which allows for ease of automation of membership services at the reception area. Volunteers have received on- site training on how to use the software for membership processes and/or responding to member inquiries.
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· The microfiche viewer had been unavailable for use by members for a period of time last year due to a broken component. The viewer was repaired by the fall last year and is available to members to use in the MGS Resource Centre.

II. SECURITY – password security and hacking

· There was a recent email incident in April 2019 where an attempt was made to blackmail our site for the purpose of holding our site hostage until US funds were paid to unknown person or persons. First contact was made in late March and emails were sent to website emails identified on our website. The emails originated from a site in India. Immediately after being made aware of the fraudulent initial email, our Executive and Council and all email addresses listed on our website were cautioned about such phishing emails, and not to open these emails or click on any links within emails from unfamiliar sources. Members are cautioned not to click on links embedded in emails from MGS or other senders unless you are expecting an email from a trusted source. MGS will routinely not distribute emails that contain clickable links. I am not aware of any further emails since the beginning of May.  

III. MGS Website

· Menu update – member only login (new). Members can now log into their MANI account from the Menu shown at the top of each page of the MGS website. Members in good standing have access to their account when logging in with your username and password. You can still log into the MANI search engine located on the MANI page. 
· The new Membership Form is available on the website. See the Membership page for information. It can be printed and then completed and either mailed in, dropped off at the MGS offices, OR the completed form scanned and emailed to the membership email address. You may also log in to your account and renew your membership; if you renew electronically, please also send your completed form to the MGS office for referencing.

· Since the winter of 2018/2019 there was a change in how news was posted on our web site. Currently news is posted by the Computer Chair. New posts may be also simultaneously posted to our Facebook page. Social Media Chair is currently responsible for posts to our MGS Facebook page and has been a prolific source of up-to-the-minute information. You are encouraged to follow and like our Facebook page at https://www.facebook.com/mbgenealogy/ . 

· Website statistics – The website has had many visitors. Comments or queries have been left on the website and answered in a timely manner. Research questions have been directed to Research@mbgenealogy.com  as appropriate. There have been 971 incidents of spam comments blocked in the past 6 months alone. Since April 30, 2016 there have been 52 comments left and replied to on the website.  

IV. MANI – members-only documents

· Our goal is to make available minutes of meetings and other documents in the “Members-Only” area of MANI. The software used to upload files to the respective members-only MANI folders has been problematic. 
The Members-Only area of MANI is therefore not current; however this continues to be worked on with the goal of making this possible as soon as possible. An update will be posted as soon as this issue has been corrected.  
RECOMMENDATIONS

A second or “backup” volunteer could be in place to have permissible access to the MGS web pages and the ability to post information. In the occurrence that the current Computer Chair is unavailable to keep the site current (due to unforeseen circumstances), a backup volunteer could take over quickly. This could be the Social Media Chair, in addition to posting to the MGS Facebook page, or other appropriately designated volunteer. Of course, any changes would be in accordance with the Constitution and approved by the Executive.
An instruction manual with step-by-step instructions of the process of posting to the website, as well as simultaneously posting to the Facebook page would be very useful. The Computer Chair is working on how-to instructions with this in mind.
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MANI    the MAnitoba Name Index - Update
Gordon McBean, MGS #3033

Progress continues with new content being added to MANI weekly. Content previously uploaded into MANI 
is being checked and edited. We are only able to do this with the many volunteers working on the numerous projects.
Work over the past year on the function of MANI has focused on identifying and fixing bugs in the existing
code. Issues and bugs that were discovered were analyzed and documented. They were then prioritized, and,
if resources were available they are being addressed and fixed. There is an “outstanding new features and bugs 
list “that has documented new features desired/requested and bugs since the beginning of the project. Some of these were part of the original design but because of time limitations or errors they were not created, finished, 
or fixed.
Work that was accomplished included SWD our hosting service set-up monthly back-up of MANI as a disaster recovery process. The fee for the “Professional Researcher” listing was updated in the eStore. The Membership “Read Only” view was modified so that all MGS Members could be viewed by the executive similar to the view Branches have of their members. This now replaces emailed and printed copies being circulated. These are out of date as soon as they are created. The Membership expiry emails were also modified.
A vision for the future moving into 2019 is to add some of the features originally planned but not achieved. We had hopes to get some of these done last year but the students we attracted, and had started to work with, all 
got jobs and did not have the time to put into MANI that they originally planned.
We have been lucky to have been accepted for another project with the Red River College ACE development Space. The project will run through the end of August. The planned new functionality will add several new features.
•  A central dynamically updatable source for pricing Cemetery Transcriptions whether it be viewed on the
   MGS website, in the MGS eStore, or in the new Source Search feature. All information would come from 
   the Cemetery table in MANI.
•  Create a “Source Search” function to allow members to search our source tables. 
•  Install Google Analytics on MANI, our www website, and KOHA to provide us with usage data and analysis.
•  Continue identifying and fixing bugs as resources permit. The research Request page is being recoded to work with our current PayPal interface method. When the students rewrote the eStore page and changed the PayPal method they broke the Research Request page.
A redesigned eStore will make it easier to find items in the eStore. We will redesign the Cemetery Transcription tool to work with the revised CT (Cemetery Transcription) system. The CT system will allow us to link Photographs, allow for a PPV (Pay-Per-View) facility for individual pages, as well as CT automated formatting and printing. We will add the Brandon Cemetery online database to our search results.
FINANCE REPORTS
VICE-PRESIDENT FINANCE and TREASURER
Gayle Mager, MGS #5639
Treasurer's Report

• Installation of Quickbooks software to reception desk computer has been completed. Training/training
  manual was conducted.

• Financials have been inputted into Quickbooks software, deposit descepancies of $2,296.95 could not 
  be verified and was allocated into Miscellaneous Income.

• Volunteers are doing a fantastic job entering sales into Quickbooks.
Grant(s) Update

• Winnipeg Foundation grant has been awarded for $15,000

• We were unsuccessful for the Urban/Hometown Green Team Grant.

• Ongoing research for other grants to assist with conference and MGS projects.
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MGS 2020 Conference Update

• Call for Papers has gone out via email, posted on website and on social media with deadline of 31 May
  2019.
• Sponsorship information has been posted on the website. Individual requests will be going out this week.

• Exhibitor package will be sent out mid-June 2019.
• Early Manitoba Families recognition program final requirements/application and will be promoted shortly.
FUNDRAISING

Chair: Judith Roe, MGS #4326
The Christmas luncheon offered an always popular raffle and bake sale as fundraisers.

The Valentine raffle did not happen as the weather closed the library, shutting the only window of opportunity available. It will run again next year.

Open Doors featured a free draw which was popular with our guests. A photo of the winner, Helen Rhoda, will be 
in Generations. Filling out a ballot helped to slow the flow of people waiting for a tour guide. It was useful and popular. There were very positive comments such as about the scent-free sign, and "I didn't realize how much information 
was available" and "I didn't realize there would be knowledgeable people available to help with my research". 
We even managed to provide a parking spot for a client's bike. For our next Open Door event we need floaters so our 
hard-working volunteers can take the luxury of a lunch and/or bathroom break.
I will be working on a Christmas raffle well in advance and would appreciate a firm date so I can apply for a license. I will need a letter with the MGS heading to get merchandise. Does anyone have auctioneering experience?

GRANTS and APPLICATIONS

Vacant.
MGS TREASURER
Gayle Mager, MGS #5639


Report above.
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BEAUTIFUL PLAINS BRANCH, MGS    Financial Report
Not received.
DAUPHIN BRANCH, MGS    Financial Report
Treasurer: Wanda Korman, MGS #5892
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Income & Expense Statement
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	January 1, 2018 - December 31, 2018
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Membership
	
	
	  180.00 
	
	
	

	Membership - MGS
	
	
	    60.00 
	       240.00 
	
	

	Query
	
	
	
	
	       105.00 
	
	

	Donation
	
	
	
	
	         10.00 
	
	

	Total Income
	
	
	
	
	       355.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENSES:
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Banking:
	Maintenance Fee
	
	    30.00 
	
	
	

	
	Statement Fee
	
	    30.00 
	         60.00 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Floral:
	Flowers
	
	
	    15.78 
	
	
	

	
	Planters
	
	
	    22.57 
	         38.35 
	
	

	Christmas Dinner
	Room Rental (4 hrs)
	
	    50.00 
	
	
	

	
	Cook (Tip)
	
	    56.00 
	
	
	

	
	Decorations
	
	       9.04 
	       115.04 
	
	

	Total Expenses
	
	
	
	
	       213.39 
	

	NET INCOME
	
	
	
	
	     141.61 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	(continued next page)
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	                Bank Reconciliation
	
	
	
	
	

	Balance Dec 31/2017
	 $                                                    757.31 
	
	
	
	
	

	Membership (2017)
	                                                          40.00 
	
	
	
	
	

	Membership (2019)
	                                                          10.00 
	
	
	
	
	

	Net Income (2018)
	                                                        141.61 
	
	
	
	
	

	Balance Dec 31/2018
	 $                                                    948.92 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	                     Petty Cash
	
	
	
	
	

	Balance Dec 31/2017
	 $                                                       43.66 
	
	
	
	
	

	Expenses
	
	                                                                 -   
	
	
	
	
	

	Balance Dec 31/2018
	 $                                                       43.66 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	          Submitted by:
	

	                    Investment
	
	
	Wanda Korman
	

	Balance Dec 31/2017
	 $                                                 1,031.32 
	
	
	Treasurer
	 
	

	Interest (2018)
	                                                          10.40 
	
	
	Term: 2019-2020 (1/2)
	

	Balance Dec 31/2018
	 $                                                 1,041.72 
	
	
	Dated:  May 6/ 2019
	

	(continued next page)
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Dauphin Family History Group
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Bank Reconciliation Statement
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	January 1, 2018 - December 31, 2018
	
	
	
	
	

	Opening Balance as of January 1, 2018
	 
	 
	 
	 $    757.31 
	

	ADD:
	
	
	Member
	Query
	Donation
	 
	

	23-Jan-18
	Deposit
	$40.00 (2017) $90.00 (2018)
	
	
	
	 
	

	1
	2017
	Gloria Baxter 
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	2
	2017
	Mona McLean 
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	3
	2017
	Bill Wilson 
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	4
	2017
	Tammy Zurba 
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	1
	2018
	Lyal Fox
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	2
	2018
	Virginia Fox
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	3
	2018
	Norine Mason
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	4
	2018
	Shirle McGimpsey
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	5
	2018
	Grant Rayson
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	6
	2018
	Darlene Rayson
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	7
	2018
	Marilyn Strang
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	8
	2018
	Bill Wilson 
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	9
	2018
	Tammy Zurba 
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	 
	
	$25.00 (Query) $40.00 (Query)
	 
	     65.00 
	 
	 $    195.00 
	

	26-Mar-18
	Deposit
	$90.00 (2018) $10.00 (2019) 
	
	
	
	 
	

	10
	2018
	Wes Bone
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	11
	2018
	Theresa Deyholos
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	12
	2018
	Julie Gensisky
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	13
	2018
	Roger Hill
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	14
	2018
	Larry Korman
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	15
	2018
	Wanda Korman
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	16
	2018
	Tracy Polhill
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	17
	2018
	Don White
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	18
	2018
	Jerry Zihrul
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	1
	2019
	Bill Wilson 
	    10.00 
	
	
	 
	

	 
	
	$10.00 Donation
	 
	 
	         10.00 
	 $    110.00 
	

	2-Apr-18
	GIC - 3 yr
	$1,012.50 (Mar. 30/15 - Apr. 2/18)
	
	
	
	 
	

	 
	
	Yr 1 (0.90%) Yr 2 (0.95%) Yr 3 (1.00%)
	 
	 
	 
	 $ 1,041.72 
	

	30-Apr-18
	Deposit
	MGS - Membership
	    60.00 
	
	
	 
	

	 
	
	MGS - Donation
	
	     20.00 
	
	 
	

	 
	
	Query
	 
	 
	         20.00 
	 $    100.00 
	

	 
	
	Membership/Query/Donations - Totals
	  290.00 
	     85.00 
	         30.00 
	 
	

	Available Funds for 2018
	 
	 
	 
	 $2,204.03 
	

	(continued next page)
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	1-Jan-18
	31-Dec-18
	Maintenance Fee ($2.50 x 12)
	
	
	 $      30.00 
	 
	

	1-Mar-18
	31-Dec-18
	Statement Fee ($3.00 x 10)
	
	
	 $      30.00 
	 
	

	26-Mar-18
	Cheq # 158
	Gloria Baxter (Flowers)
	
	
	 $      15.78 
	 
	

	6-Apr-18
	GIC - 3 yr
	$1,041.72  (Apr. 2/18 - Apr. 1/21)
	
	
	 $ 1,041.72 
	 
	

	 
	
	Yr 1 (1.7%) Yr 2 (2.05%) Yr 3 (2.25%)
	
	
	
	 
	

	30-Nov-18
	Cheq # 159
	Sharon McCorvie - Cook (Tip)
	
	
	 $      56.00 
	 
	

	30-Nov-18
	Cheq # 160
	Shirle McGimpsey
	
	
	
	 
	

	 
	
	Senior Center - Rental Christmas Supper
	
	 $ 25.00 
	
	 
	

	 
	
	Senior Center - Rental - 2 hr Set Up
	
	 $ 25.00 
	
	 
	

	 
	
	Only Deals - Christmas
	
	 $    9.04 
	
	 
	

	 
	 
	Walmart - Planter - Large
	 
	 $ 22.57 
	 $      81.61 
	 $ 1,255.11 
	

	Ending Balance as of December 31, 2018
	 
	 
	 
	 $    948.92 
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	

	Petty Cash
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	

	Opening Balance as of January 1, 2018
	
	
	
	 $      43.66 
	

	Add: Deposits
	
	
	
	
	 $             -   
	

	Funds Available for 2018
	
	
	
	 $      43.66 
	

	Less: Payments
	
	
	
	
	 $             -   
	

	Ending Balance as of Dec 31, 2018
	 
	 
	 
	 $      43.66 
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SOUTHEAST & WINNIPEG BRANCH, MGS    Financial Report
Treasurer: Gloria McNabb, MGS #
 NOTICE TO READER

I have reviewed the financial records of the Southeast and Winnipeg Branch of the Manitoba Genealogical Society for the period May 1, 2018 to April 30, 2019.

The Income and Expense Statement has been reviewed.

The Balance Sheet has been reviewed and balanced to the Bank Statement ending April 30, 2019,C
My review was based on generally accepted accounting principles.

In accordance with the terms of my review engagement, I have not performed an audit, and consequently do not express an opinion on these financial statements.

[image: image1.jpg]



Virginia A. Braun [image: image2.jpg]



Winnipeg, Manitoba

May 11, 2019
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Southeast and Winnipeg Branch, MGS
Balance Sheet

as at April 30, 2019



ASSETS



Bank Balance as at April 30, 2019




2,363.80



Funds on hand







       0.00



Petty Cash








     15.40













2,379.20



Accounts Receivable






     35.00



Other Assets - Investments



GIC Term 2: Maturity Date July 13, 2019




2,217.90


TOTAL ASSETS







4,632.10


LIABILITIES



Current Liabilities



Accounts Payable







      0.00



Retained Earnings




5,582.99



Net Income / Loss




  -950.89

4,632.10



TOTAL LIABILITIES AND EQUITY




4,632.10







20

Southeast and Winnipeg Branch, MGS

Profit and Loss Statement

For the year ending April 30, 2019

INCOME

Donations







    103.00


Donations - Honorariums





      50.00


Interest Income






      31.71


Memberships - Branch





    572.00


Memberships - Guest





      49.00
TOTAL INCOME







    805.71

EXPENSES


Ancestry.com / Newspaperarchives / Internet


15,200.00


Honorariums







     400.00


Photocopies







         6.60


Rent








     150.00
TOTAL EXPENSES







15,756.60

NET INCOME 1 (LOSS)






    -950.89
21
SOUTH WEST BRANCH, MGS    Financial Report
Treasurer: Marlene Rodger, MGS #5493
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                                                            THANK YOUs
The Manitoba Genealogical Society is indebted to all its volunteers for assistance in carrying out our many projects. We could not exist without you and we thank you.

Also deserving of our appreciation are several groups outside MGS who have helped us over the past year. They are:

Grant Funders

          • Government of Manitoba

            Department of Sport, Culture, Heritage.   

            Honourable Minister Rochelle Squires

            for financial support for our many projects.

          • Heritage Grants Program, Historic Resources Branch

          • The Winnipeg Foundation, via Southeast and Winnipeg Branch through grants

Donations
          • All Charities Campaign (Manitoba Government Employees)
          • Friesen's Printing

          • CN Railroaders in the Community

          • St Mary's Nursery & Garden Centre

          • Toronto Dominion Bank

Assistance with Collaborative Projects

          • Manitoba Historical Society

          

          • Red River College, Applied Computer Department

          • Friends of the Elmwood Cemetery

          • Winnipeg Free Press
